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Brief Description:  Permitting family child care providers to collectively bargain defined 

contribution retirement benefits.

Sponsors:  Representatives Berry, Chopp, Fitzgibbon, Ryu, Sells, Bateman, Davis, Goodman, 
Macri, Ramel, Santos, Senn, Simmons, Bergquist, Valdez, Pollet, Riccelli, Harris-Talley 
and Frame.

Brief Summary of Bill

Expands the scope of collective bargaining for family child care 
providers, to include bargaining of defined contribution retirement 
benefits.

•

Hearing Date:  1/14/22

Staff: Trudes Tango (786-7384).

Background:

The Department of Children, Youth, and Families (DCYF) is responsible for licensing child care 
providers and centers.  A "family child care provider" is a person who: (a) provides regularly 
scheduled care for a child or children in the provider's home or in the child's home for periods of 
less than 24 hours or, if due to the nature of the parent's work, for periods of 24 hours or more; 
(b) receives child care subsidies; and (c) is either licensed by the state or is exempt from 
licensing.
 
Family child care providers have collective bargaining rights under the Public Employees' 
Collective Bargaining Act (PECBA).  Solely for the purposes of bargaining, the Governor is 
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considered the public employer and family child care providers are considered public employees.
 
The scope of bargaining for family child care providers is limited solely to:

economic compensation, such as manner and rate of subsidy and reimbursement;•
health and welfare benefits;•
professional development and training;•
labor-management committees;•
grievance procedures; and•
other economic matters.•

 
Retirement benefits are not subject to collective bargaining for family child care providers.  
"Defined contribution retirement plans" are those in which contributions are made to an 
individual account for each employee, similar to a private-sector 401(k)-type plan.  Defined 
contribution retirement plans are distinct from "defined benefit plans," which provide a definite 
benefit formula for calculating benefit amounts.  Many plans provided to Washington state 
employees, such as the Public Employees' Retirement System (PERS) Plan 2, are defined benefit 
plans.

Summary of Bill:

The scope of collective bargaining for family child care providers includes defined contribution 
retirement benefits.  Retirement benefits other than contributions to a defined contribution 
retirement plan, are not subject to collective bargaining.

Appropriation:  None.

Fiscal Note:  Requested on January 7, 2022.

Effective Date:  The bill takes effect 90 days after adjournment of the session in which the bill is 
passed.
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